
Page 1064 TITLE 15—COMMERCE AND TRADE § 713a–5 

AMENDMENTS 

1987—Pub. L. 100–202 substituted ‘‘$30,000,000,000’’ for 

‘‘$25,000,000,000’’. 

1978—Pub. L. 95–279 substituted ‘‘$25,000,000,000’’ for 

‘‘$14,500,000,000’’. 

1956—Act Aug. 1, 1956, substituted ‘‘$14,500,000,000’’ for 

‘‘$12,000,000,000’’. 

1955—Act Aug. 11, 1955, substituted ‘‘$12,000,000,000 for 

‘‘$10,000,000,000’’. 

1954—Act Aug. 31, 1954, substituted ‘‘$10,000,000,000’’ 

for ‘‘$8,500,000,000’’. 

Act Mar. 20, 1954, substituted ‘‘$8,500,000,000’’ for 

‘‘$6,750,000,000’’. 

1950—Act June 28, 1950, substituted ‘‘$6,750,000,000’’ for 

‘‘$4,750,000,000’’. 

1949—Act Oct. 31, 1949, inserted proviso in next to last 

sentence. 

1945—Act Apr. 12, 1945, substituted ‘‘$4,750,000,000’’ for 

‘‘$3,000,000,000’’. 

1943—Act July 16, 1943, substituted ‘‘$3,000,000,000’’ for 

‘‘$2,650,000,000’’. 

1941—Act July 1, 1941, substituted ‘‘$2,650,000,000’’ for 

‘‘$1,400,000,000’’. 

1940—Act Aug. 9, 1940, substituted ‘‘$1,400,000,000 for 

‘‘$900,000,000’’. 

1939—Act Mar. 4, 1939, substituted $900,000,000’’ for 

‘‘$500,000,000’’. 

EFFECTIVE DATE OF 1978 AMENDMENT 

Pub. L. 95–279, title III, § 301(d), May 15, 1978, 92 Stat. 

242, provided that: ‘‘The provisions of this section 

[amending this section and section 714b of this title and 

enacting provision set out as a note under section 714b 

of this title] shall become effective October 1, 1978.’’ 

EXCEPTIONS FROM TRANSFER OF FUNCTIONS 

For exception of functions of corporations of Depart-

ment of Agriculture from transfer of functions to Sec-

retary of Agriculture by Reorg. Plan No. 2 of 1953, see 

Exceptions From Transfer of Functions note set out 

under section 712a of this title. 

DISCHARGE OF INDEBTEDNESS 

Act May 26, 1947, ch. 82, title I, § 101, 61 Stat. 109, pro-

vided in part that on the date of enactment of that Act 

[May 26, 1947] the Secretary of the Treasury was au-

thorized and directed to discharge $641,832,080.64 of the 

indebtedness of the Commodity Credit Corporation to 

the Secretary of the Treasury by canceling notes in 

such amount issued by the Corporation to the Sec-

retary of the Treasury pursuant to section 4 of the Act 

of March 8, 1938, as amended [this section]. 

§ 713a–5. Exemption of Commodity Credit Cor-
poration and its obligations from taxation 

Bonds, notes, debentures, and other similar 
obligations issued by the Commodity Credit Cor-
poration under the provisions of sections 713a–1 
to 713a–5 of this title shall be deemed and held 
to be instrumentalities of the Government of 
the United States, and as such they and the in-
come derived therefrom shall be exempt from 
Federal, State, municipal, and local taxation 
(except surtaxes, estate, inheritance, and gift 
taxes). The Commodity Credit Corporation, in-
cluding its franchise, its capital, reserves, and 
surplus, and its income shall be exempt from all 
taxation imposed by the United States, by any 
Territory, dependency, or possession thereof, or 
by any State, county, municipality, or local tax-
ing authority; except that any real property of 
the Commodity Credit Corporation shall be sub-
ject to State, Territorial, county, municipal, or 
local taxation to the same extent according to 
its value as other real property is taxed. 

(Mar. 8, 1938, ch. 44, § 5, 52 Stat. 108.) 

REFERENCES IN TEXT 

Sections 713a–1 to 713a–5, referred to in text, was in 

the original ‘‘this Act’’. Section 1 and 2 of that act, set 

out as sections 713a–1 and 713a–2 of this title, have been 

repealed and section 3 of that act, set out as section 

713a–3 of this title, has been omitted. 

EXCEPTIONS FROM TRANSFER OF FUNCTIONS 

For exception of functions of corporations of Depart-

ment of Agriculture from transfer of functions to Sec-

retary of Agriculture by Reorg. Plan No. 2 of 1953, see 

Exceptions From Transfer of Functions note set out 

under section 712a of this title. 

§ 713a–6. Sale of surplus agricultural commod-
ities to foreign governments 

Notwithstanding any other provision of law, 
the Commodity Credit Corporation, with the ap-
proval of the President, is authorized to sell sur-
plus agricultural commodities, acquired by such 
Corporation through its loan operations, to for-
eign governments on the condition that, except 
for rotation to prevent deterioration, such com-
modities shall be held in reserve by such govern-
ments for a period of not less than five years 
from the date of acquisition, and shall not be 
disposed of unless a war or war emergency re-
sults in a serious interruption of normal sup-
plies of such commodities: Provided, That under 
this section no concession below the prevailing 
world market price for the unrestricted use of 
such commodities, as determined by the Sec-
retary of Agriculture, shall be granted, in con-
sideration of the obligation assumed by such 
governments to hold such commodities in re-
serve as required hereinbefore, in excess of a 
maximum amount equal to the average carrying 
charges, as estimated by the Secretary of Agri-
culture, that would be incurred if such commod-
ities should be held for an additional eighteen 
months’ period by the Commodity Credit Cor-
poration. In determining specific cotton to be 
sold under this section, the determination shall 
be made by sampling and selection at the place 
where the cotton is stored on the date of signing 
any sales agreement or contract under this sec-
tion, and no cotton shall be sold under any such 
sales agreement or contract which, after such 
date, is transported to any other place and there 
sampled and selected: Provided further, That in 
case of a sale, settlement must be made within 
sixty days after delivery and not more than five 
hundred thousand bales of cotton shall be sold 
upon the terms and conditions provided in this 
section. 

(Aug. 11, 1939, ch. 701, 53 Stat. 1418.) 

EXCEPTIONS FROM TRANSFER OF FUNCTIONS 

For exception of functions of corporations of Depart-

ment of Agriculture from transfer of functions to Sec-

retary of Agriculture by Reorg. Plan No. 2 of 1953, see 

Exceptions From Transfer of Functions note set out 

under section 712a of this title. 

§ 713a–7. Exchange of surplus agricultural com-
modities for reserve stocks of strategic mate-
rials 

Notwithstanding any other provision of law, 
whenever the President, by and with the advice 
and consent of the Senate, has concluded a trea-
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